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[Dr. McKinley, message #4 YOU ARE GIFTED TO LOVE ]  < 190 > 
Thank you so much Tracey Drake. When I came to Dallas in 1989 Tracey Drake 
became my Ministry Assistant and God has a…, allowed her to be a blessing 
to me and to my family all the years since that time and all of the slides 
and the screens and even the…the logo of this service, all of those things 
have been creations that God has given to her to take and to make visual 
the things that have been in my heart, to communicate in ministry and a…, 
I’m just so thankful to have her sing a song that I trust has encouraged 
you tonight. Jesus said: 
 
“Come unto Me all you that labor and are heavy laden, and I will give you 
rest.” 
 
And so we thank God for the rest that we have in the Lord Jesus Christ and 
thank God for wonderful music. Why don’t you say thank you to Tracey and 
to all of our praise team and a…, [applause] musicians tonight. [applause] 
What a…a, what a tremendous part of this worship part is music and it 
always is, whether it’s the choruses of praise or beautiful pieces of 
instrumental a…, soloists who sing a…, to our hearts, or just singing some 
of the great hymns of the faith. All of those music experiences help to 
strengthen us, to encourage us in worship and of course, as we think of 
the songs that we hear in worship, we know that there are many different 
themes, but one of the themes that a…, tends to come to the very top of 
all things that we sing of and share about is the theme of the love of God 
for us. In reality the Christian music is a series of love songs, a…, the 
love of God for us and our love for Him and a…, there’s an old hymn that I 
learned many years ago that I loved and that I remember singing when I was 
a…, a little boy. Maybe you remember this song, maybe you’ve sung it 
before it goes something like this. The words are on the screen. 
 
       I was sinking deep in sin, 
       Far from the peaceful shore, 
       Very deeply stained within, 
       Sinking to rise no more; 
       But the Master of the sea 
       Heard my despairing cry, 
       And From the waters lifted me, 
       Now safe am I. 
 
And then the chorus, can we say it together? 
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       Love lifted me! 
       Love lifted me! 
       When nothing else could help, 
       Love lifted me. 
 
And if you’ve ever been in a Baptist church and you’ve sung that song, you 
know that those music a…, leaders love when they get to that last part of 
that verse, to get that, 
 
       Love lifted… 
 
I mean man, they get you goin as high as they can get you goin. 
 
       …lifted me. 
 
And I can remember even as a little boy tryin to sing that to the top of 
my lungs in a church because it was a…, an exciting thing to sing and to 
tell of the love of God. Well, tonight I wanna talk to you about the love 
of Christ that has touched us and lifted each and every one of us who have 
put our faith and our trust in Him. We’re involved in a series of messages 
that we’ve entitled The Life You Were Born To Give and we’ve been 
discovering in the book of Romans what life really is all about. We 
learned that God designed us and made us to live a life according to His 
purpose, His plan, His specification and what we learn in Romans 1, 
through Romans 11, is about the life that we were born to live, but of 
course sin destroyed that life and distorted us and it’s only through the 
work of what Christ has done for us that we are restored and that we are 
made right and the Bible tells us in Romans chapter 5 and verse 8 that: 
 
God demonstrated His love toward us, in that while we were sinners, Christ 
died for us. 
 
And once we hear and understand what God has done for us in the person of 
Jesus Christ, then it changes our heart, our mind, our attitude, it makes 
us new people, we wanna live life a different way and that’s why beginning 
in Romans chapter 12 the apostle Paul said: 
 
1I urge you now brothers, according to the mercies of God, that you present 
your bodies a living sacrifice, that’s holy and acceptable to God, 2and 
that you are not to live conformed to this world, but being transformed by 
the renewing of your mind,… 
 
And the whole of the Christian life is living our what we were now 
intended to live for in the first place and we learned that the life that 
we were born to live is now the life that we are born to give and we are 
seeking to understand what it means to give our lives in service and 
devotion to Jesus Christ. Last week we talked about the fact that the life 
that we were born to give is a life in which we’ve been gifted to serve 
and I talked to you about spiritual gifts last week, but it doesn’t matter 
a…, how many times I do that I never feel that I have a…, an adequate 
opportunity in one single message on spiritual gifts to really cover many 
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of the things that would be important to you. So you’ll find tonight on 
the front of your worship guide, that there’s a website that you can go to 
and take a simple spiritual gift inventory that will help you to be able 
to discover your gift, but this isn’t just simply a…a, sort of a…a, search 
and find type of a mission where you just try to find it, it’s something 
you are to take and to employ and I hope that you will and begin to use 
your spiritual gift in serving Christ. But tonight we’re gonna talk about 
that song we just related together and that is that we are lifted to love. 
Love has lifted you and lifted me, but the reason that God has allowed us 
to experience His love is that you and I would now live to express His 
love in this world and people all around us need to know and to experience 
the love of God that is known in the Lord Jesus Christ and it’s a love 
that is known in your life and in my life once we’ve entered in to that 
personal relationship with Him by faith in the Lord Jesus Christ. If you 
have your Bible, open it to Romans 12, but we’re actually gonna go all the 
way over to Romans chapter 13, beginning in verse 8, because really Romans 
13, verse 8 is the summary, it’s kinda the summation of everything that’s 
been said from Romans 12:9 all the way over to that portion of Scripture. 
So we’re gonna read the summary, then we’re gonna go back and look at the 
parts. Okay? We’re gonna look at the summary first and here’s what the 
Bible tells us in Romans chapter 13, beginning in verse 8: 
 
8Owe no one anything except to… 
 
Do what? Say it with me. 
 
…love one another, for he who loves another has fulfilled the law. 9For you 
know the commandments, ”You shall not commit adultery,” “You shall not 
murder,” “You shall not steal,” “You shall not bear false witness,” “You 
shall not covet,” and if there is any other commandment, all are summed up 
in this saying, namely, “You shall love your neighbor as yourself.” 10Love 
does no harm to a neighbor, therefore love is the fulfillment of the law. 
 
Love is the summation, love is the fulfillment, love is the completion of 
all that God intends and all that God desires for you and me. If I could 
put it in a statement I would say it this way. 
 
“LOVE IS THE FOUNDATIONAL PRINCIPLE OF THE CHRISTIAN LIFE.” 
“Love is the foundational principle of the Christian life.” 
 
And everything about this life that we now live and this life that we 
give, is motivated by and built upon the solid foundation of love. The 
love of God demonstrated for us in Jesus Christ and the love of God that 
now flows through my life and your life as we are followers of the Lord 
Jesus Christ and therefore, whoever meets me needs to know and experience 
something about the love of Christ in and through me. Now, of course, this 
isn’t the only place that Paul talked about this all important and all 
encompassing subject of love. You will remember that in the book of 1 
Corinthians chapter 13, really right between chapter 12 and chapter 14 on 
spiritual gifts, Paul talked about the importance of love. In fact the 
chapter, 1 Corinthians 13 is known as the wonderful love chapter in the 
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Bible and it says this: 
 
1Thought I speak with the tongues of men and of angels, and I have not 
love, I have become a sounding brass or a clanging cymbal. 2And though I 
have the gift of prophecy, and understand all mysteries and all knowledge, 
and thought I have all faith, so that I could remove mountains, but I 
don’t have love, I’m nothing. 3And though I bestow all my goods to feed the 
poor, and thought I give my body to be burned, but do not have love, it 
profits me nothing. 
 
Paul gave us an equation, do you know what it is? 
 
LIFE – LOVE = NOTHING 
 
Let me say that one more time. 
 
LIFE – LOVE = NOTHING 
 
Why? Because love, is the foundational principle of the Christian life. 
God, in His wonderful design and in His perfect plan in creation made you 
and made me to have the capacity to know, to experience and to express 
love. God gave us the capacity to know, to experience and to express love. 
Many of you have a…, read some of the books on marriage and family 
relationship written by Dr. Gary Smalley. How many of you know the name 
Gary Smalley? If you know that name, a number of you do, not all of us, 
but many of us do, a… Dr. Smalley’s done a wonderful job in the area of 
relationships and he has a brand new book out and it’s called The DNA of 
Relationships and it’s not actually out in the bookstores right now, but 
it’s coming and it’s coming out soon and I’m thrilled to tell you tonight 
that we’re gonna host Gary Smalley at a Power Lunch on October 19th and 
he’s gonna be here with this new book and we’re gonna have a great time 
that day when he’s here, but a…, in this new book the opening sentence of 
the book is this sentence: 
 
“Life is relationships, the rest is the details.” 
 
Heh! 
 
“Life is relationships, the rest is just the details.” 
 
Now that statement is not actually something that a…, Gary Smalley 
originated. It was actually originated by Dr. Scott Sc…Scinkle, but he 
says that this is a fundamental thing that we have to understand about 
life and then he goes on to talk about the fact that God gave us the 
capacity to live life in 3 arenas. One in a relationship with Him, with 
God. The other in a relationship with our self and then in a relationship 
with others. 
 
 
 
 

 

 GOD 

SELF Others 
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And everything in life has to do with a relationship, your relationship 
with God, your relationship with yourself and your relationship with 
others. Consequently, this book is nothing more and nothing less than a 
book about relationships. It begins by telling us that we have a 
relationship with a God who created us and it ends by telling us that 
there’s gonna be a gathering in relationship of all of those who love and 
put their faith and trust in the Son of God, the Lord Jesus Christ and 
everything else in between is about the relationship with God, the 
relationship with ourselves and the relationship with others. Therefore, 
for better or for worse life’s well being is dependent upon relationships. 
That’s why we have to come back and to understand that to become a 
Christian is to enter into a relationship with God, through His Son, our 
Savior Jesus Christ. To live without Christ is to live your life off line. 
Have you ever had a time recently where you’ve really needed to get on 
line? I mean you were tryin to dial up, you were tryin to get on, you were 
tryin to key on and it just seemed like that you couldn’t get on line. You 
know that’s become a very frustrating experience today hasn’t it? I mean, 
not long ago none of us would have ever thought about that, but now we’re 
dependent about getting on line and getting information and bein connected 
in life. Well, there are a lot of people living their lives off line with 
God and that’s why every week again, we try to emphasize here the 
importance of a life connection and on the back of this piece it talks 
about how you can have a life relationship, a life connection with God 
through our Savior Jesus Christ, because when your life goes on line with 
God and He becomes, as though it were, the Master Server of your life, 
then all of the strength, all of the energy, all of the force of life 
begins to flow and to be at your disposal through this God who made you 
for relationship with Himself. In fact the Bible’s pretty clear here back 
in the book of Romans, chapter 13, that God is the source of love. It all 
comes from Him and it all flows from Him. HE IS THE SOURCE OF LOVE. That’s 
why love is the foundational principle of the Christian life, because love 
is a part of the very nature and the very character of God. 1 John, 
chapter 4, verses 7 and 8 tell us this: 
 
7Beloved, let us love one another, for love is of God; and everyone who 
loves is born of God and… 
 
What? 
 
…knows God. 8He who does not love does not… 
 
What? 
 
…know God, for God is love. 
 
To know Him and to experience Him, is to tap into the source, to the 
Master Server, by which you are able to experience love in your life. 
First the love of God and then love and value for yourself and then love 
for others that is right and responsible and appropriate. So love comes 
from the source and God is love. In just a few weeks our pastor will be 
speaking on the subject of the love of God and how God’s love is made 
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available to us, in his series on Our God of Wonders. So not only do we 
see that God is the source of love, but there’s something else that we 
have to understand if we say that love is the foundational principle of 
the Christian life and that is… 
 
That WE ARE TO BE STEWARDS OF LOVE. Literally we are to be the channels of 
love, but to be stewards means that we are to be faithful to that which 
God has provided in resource in our lives. You see a steward is simply 
someone who manages the affairs, the resources of another and my life is 
now to become a stewardship of love. It was our Lord Jesus Christ, who as 
He entered into the Upper Room, and we spent time studying this last 
spring, got a basin of water and a towel and got down on His knees and 
washed the feet of His disciples and when He had finished doing that He 
said to them that He had given them a new example to follow, but then He 
summarized it in one statement, one principle of operation and this is 
what He said, He said in John 13, verse 34 and 35: 
 
34“A new commandment I give to you, that you love one another; as I have 
loved you, that you also love one another.” 
 
And then He said this: 
 
35“By this will all know that you are My disciples, if you have love for 
one another.” 
 
Do you see the stewardship there? People are gonna identify you with Me, 
when they see love, because I’m the source of love and you are the 
supplier of love and therefore you are to be a steward of My love in this 
world and wherever you go you are to be faithful to the stewardship of 
loving, first your brothers and sisters in Christ and then expressing the 
love of God in the world and that’s why we say that love is the 
foundational principle of the Christian life. Paul said it again in Romans 
13:   [verse 8] 
 
Owe no one anything except to love one another,… 
 
This is my debt in life, it is to live my life as an instrument of God’s 
love in this world. That is my debt and that is what I owe others, because 
of what Jesus has done for me. Now having seen that that is the 
foundational principle we now wanna go back and take a little bit of a 
look at a broader perspective of this idea of love based on what Paul said 
coming right out of the spiritual gifts. Because you’re gonna find that 
this theme of love starts in Romans 12, verse 9 and then he gives us a 
description, a series of things to practice and then he comes to that 
summary that we just looked at in Romans 13. 
 
So let’s go back and look, and what I wanna call this is LOVE IS THE 
RELATIONAL PRACTICE OF THE CHRISTIAN CHURCH OR THE CHRISTIAN COMMUNITY. 
Love is the foundational principle of the Christian life and now we’re 
gonna see that Love is the relational practice, it’s the way that we 
interact, it’s the way that we connect to one another and love is the 
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relational practice of the Christian church, of the Christian community 
and this is how it’s to be done in my life and in your life. Beginning in 
chapter 12 in verse 9, let me begin our reading. Paul says: 
 
9Let love be without hypocrisy. Abhor what is evil and cling to what is 
good. 10Be kindly affectionate to one another in brotherly love, in honor 
giving preference to one another; 11not lagging in diligence, fervent in 
the spirit, serving the Lord; 12rejoicing in hope, patient in tribulation, 
continuing steadfastly in prayer; 13distributing to the needs of the 
saints, given to hospitality. 
 
What a list. I mean just boom, boom, boom, boom, boom. He says this is 
that you’re to live, this is what you’re to be like, this is how love is 
to be seen and expressed in the Christian church and in Christian 
communities. He said you need to know what’s important and this is what is 
important. 
 
Last Friday I went down to a…, West Palm Beach, Florida to a…, be a part 
of a board meeting for a university that I serve as a board of trustee 
member there, Palm Beach Atlantic University, it’s a wonderful Christian 
school in South Florida and it was an interesting time to be in South 
Florida. Obviously hurricane Jeanne was just a…a short ways off a…, the 
shore and I was actually there to help participate in the dedication of a 
new pharmacy building and there was something just a little unusual about 
sitting under a white tent dedicating a building knowing that a hurricane 
was coming in and we were right down on the waterfront of a…, West Palm 
Beach and as we were there that day a…, the mayor of West Palm was there 
participating in the festivities that day a…, her name is Lois Sprenkle, 
you may have seen her on a…, some of the television news shows recently as 
they’ve been talking about West Palm and what was going on and as she 
stood there that day she said, “I know they say that there’s a storm 
coming and we’ll deal with that after the dedication.” She said, “But one 
thing for sure, having been through Ivan and all of the disruption…” and 
I’m tellin you the city of West Palm, the city of over a million people, 
some 5^ to 6 million people on the South Florida coast, over a million of 
those people have lived for 5 and 6 days without electricity, have lived 
with debris everywhere, have lived without adequate gas and all these 
things and she said as she stood there, she said, “I’ve come to tell you 
as the mayor, I think we’ve all learned what’s really important in our 
lives.” She said, “In fact if I had to make a list it would be family, we 
know the value of our families; faith, we’ve helped each other with faith; 
friends and air conditioning.” Heh! [slight congregation laughter] And I 
thought, boy, that is really spoken as an understanding of what seems to 
matter right now in life. 
 
Well, that’s what Paul is giving us here, he’s given us the list of what 
really matters in life and what he gives us here is a picture of what the 
church is to look like and how Christians are to act if the life that 
they’re born to live is the life that they’re born to give. If they’re 
fulfilling this principle of love then this is how that love is to be 
lived out. God knows that we are very relationally challenged. We have a 
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hard time gettin along with ourselves, much less anybody else. It’s like 
that old poem that says: 
 
     To dwell up above with those that we love, 
     O that will be glory. 
     But to live here below with those that we know, 
     Well, that’s a different story. 
 
Heh! [congregation laughter] You know that don’t you? Heavens a great 
idea, but it’s just gettin through earth and the people here and people 
cause a lot of challenges and a lot of problems and a lot of issues in 
life for us. But what he give us here is a list, a list of things that 
identify the practice of love and I like to think of this list as 
providing for us the 10 Commandments of Church Fellowship, and so I just 
wanna wrap our time tonight by giving you the 10 Commandments of Church 
Fellowship. Because, to be the community that God wants us to be and to 
give our lives the way that God wants us to give them as faithful stewards 
then we need to know what these principles are and these practices are and 
we need to live them out in our lives. So let me give em to you tonight. 
If you wanna know the 10 COMMANDMENTS OF CHURCH FELLOWSHIP. 
 

 Number one is found in verse 9. Let love be without hypocrisy. What 
is it? THOU SHALT BE REAL. Create an atmosphere of authenticity. If a 
church wants to be a church of influence and wants to be a good 

steward of the love of God, then it’s gotta be a place where the people 
who are there are real people who live out life and they do it without, 
and I love the fact that he said it, hypocrisy. Is there anything that 
discredits the character of God more than churches that are filled with 
hypocrites? How may times have you tried to invite somebody to church? How 
many times have you tried to share Christ with somebody and what they have 
said to you is that the church and Christians are just hypocrites? Because 
see many people have not seen the real deal. I bet many of us in this room 
tonight, I don’t bet, but I…you know, I would assume [congregation 
laughter] you always have to watch your words publicly [more laughter] 
slang can get you in trouble publicly. Many of us in this room would say, 
I came to know Jesus when I finally met a real Christian. There was 
somebody that you met whose eyes glistened, whose voice reflected, whose 
face shone in a way that you thought this is real and when you saw the 
reality of Jesus in that person, you said, I don’t have it, I need it. 
Whatever it is that they’ve got I’ve gotta get it, because that’s not true 
in my life and then you received Jesus Christ and it became real to you. 
It wasn’t just something that you thought about, something you knew about, 
it was reality in your life. Well, the church of Jesus Christ cannot be 
faithful in it’s stewardship if it’s filled with hypocrisy rather than 
authenticity. Do you remember what Jesus said when Judas came and met Him 
in the garden. Judas came and what was to be the signal as to which one 
was the Christ? Do you remember what Judas said he would do? He would kiss 
Him and do you remember that Jesus said:   [Luke 22:48] 
 
… “Judas, dost thou betray Me with a kiss?” 
 

I 
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Do you have any idea how many people betray Jesus with a kiss, a kiss that 
says, I belong, when their heart is far from Him in obedience? You see 
ladies and gentlemen, the Bible says, we gotta be real. 
 
A few days ago, actually a…, what was the last holiday? Labor Day, I was 
a…, with our pastor and a couple of other pastor friends over in a 
restaurant in Fort Worth. We weren’t very far from South Western Seminary 
there and a young man who was a real sharp looking young man came up and 
spoke to us at the table and a…, just was a really fine st…a fine young 
man. But as we talked to him a little bit longer we finally noticed that 
he had a little fish, you know, around his a…, collar there and we asked 
him something about that and asked him if he were a Christian and frankly 
by this time I’m startin to think, okay, this is probably a seminary 
student who’s here working, you know, at the restaurant. But he told us 
that he was a Christian, but he’d just graduated from college. He wasn’t a 
seminary student, he was just a young man trying to determine the will of 
God in his life. He said, “But are you all preachers?” and we said, “Yes!” 
He said, “Could I ask you to do something?” “Sure!” he said, “When you go 
back to church would you tell people who are Christians when they go out 
and eat on Sunday that they need to be really careful how they act and 
what they say and what they do.” He said, “Did you know that the worst day 
that I work every week is Sunday?” He said, “People come in here, they’re 
impatient, they’re critical, they’re hard to serve, they…they’re 
just…they’re just a…it…it’s just a really…” And he said, “It really 
bothers me.” Do you know what that is? What is it? It’s hypocrisy, it’s 
coming to church smiling and singing the praises of Jesus and goin out and 
takin it out on every body in a restaurant. You see ladies and gentlemen 
there’s something wrong with that. That’s why Paul said: 
 
Let love be without hypocrisy… 
 
That’s the beginning point, thou shalt be real, authenticity is essential 
for a community to become a reality and when you are authentic, you let 
the walls down, you build bridges, you open doors and it’s not long until 
the fellowship of God is strengthened. We gotta be the real deal. But 
secondly the secret to Christian fellowship and Christian a…, and the 
Christian community is that… 
 

  We shalt be, thou shalt be pure. THOU SHALT BE PURE. Abhor 
what is evil and cling to what is good. Now we must value people 
and we must care about all people and anyone who walks through 

the doors of this facility on any given day needs to experience an 
acceptance that says, as a person, we look at you and we care for you. But 
to believe that we accept people does not mean that we accept all 
behaviors and all lifestyles, because our love is defined by the standards 
of God. The Bible says in 1 Corinthians chapter 13: 
 
Love…rejoices not in iniq…in iniquity, but rejoices in the truth. 
 
And to truly love and to have genuine community is not to just say 
anything goes, everybody welcome. It’s to say that there is something that 

II 



  10  #3 You Are Lifted To Love 

5/13/16   pjy 

is a part of a standard of life and behavior. It begins by following 
Christ in the waters of baptism, that once a person receives Christ, it’s 
not just a matter of I’ll do my thing and I’ll take a little bit of this 
part of the church and I’ll leave that part out. No! Right then and…  
< tune tape >  rendering to Christ, I’m committing my life to be a 
follower of Christ and then to honor the growth and the maturity of purity 
in every area of your life. Being authentic doesn’t mean you just let it 
all hang out and when we say that God is love, we do not mean that God is 
permissive. God is a God of standards. God is a God of righteousness and 
therefore true love challenges the highest standard of behavior among 
God’s people. Gary Inrig said this: 
 
“The quality of friendship is nearly always determined by the quality of 
that which unites us.” 
 
And when we are believers in Christ, we are not united by the lowest 
common denominator, but by the highest standard of purity and 
righteousness and truth. I wanna be the kind of believer that when other 
peoples are with me they wanna be more Christ like. There’s some guys 
right over in this section right here that are part of our team and when 
I’m with them I’m challenged, not to be less, always to be more for 
Christ. Thou shalt be pure, guard against the injury of impurity. Impurity 
destroys the community of God. Number three, look in verse 12 or chapter 
12 and verse 10, it says: 
 
Be kindly affectionate to one another in brotherly love, in honor giving 
preference to one another; 
 

  What’s the 3rd commandment of fellowship? THOU SHALT REACH 
OUT AND TOUCH SOMEONE. Heh! Express affection openly. It 
says here be kindly affectionate to one another in 

brotherly love. The Bible commands us to get beyond ourselves and to reach 
out and to touch other people. Do you wanna know one of my greatest fears? 
One of my greatest fears in all the world is that someone on any given 
gathering in this church could walk through the door, walk to a pew, sit 
down, be a part of something, get up walk out and never have one person 
around them say a word to them. There is no kind of loneliness that is 
like the loneliness of being in a crown and feeling like you’re a nobody. 
But there is nothing in any given moment like being in a crowd and having 
someone seek you out, not to embarrass you or to display you, but to seek 
you out, to say I recognize you, I value you, I want to know you, I wanna 
know more about you. That’s why we have greeters and we have ushers, 
that’s why we formalize many of our efforts to try to create people 
contacts, because we believe that the Bible says a part of building the 
fellowship is reaching out and touching one another. 
 
I heard about a man who was walking down the street and he passed a used 
bookstore and there in the window he saw a book that said, How to Hug. 
Well he was a bit of a romantic and he thought, well, I think I’ll go in 
and get that book. He walked in, he picked up the book, but when he did he 
realized that it was actually volume 3 of the encyclopedia from How to 

III 
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Hug. Heh! [pause for congregation laughter] Needless to say, he was 
disappointed. [more laughter] But could I tell you I often fear that 
people come to a place called a church longing for the opportunity to find 
love and what they find is sterile formalism, dry theology and cold 
people. How important it is that there is affection. You know there is an 
attraction and affection, there’s an attraction when you see two people 
who meet each other. Have you been at the airport when people get off a 
plane and they hadn’t seen each other in a long time and suddenly they go 
greet each other and grab each other and hug each other and kiss each 
other and all those kinds of things? I mean, you just kind of look and 
say, boy that’s great, because there’s an attraction to affection and 
people are attracted to places where they feel valued and loved and 
therefore in order to build a fellowship of God and to let this relational 
practice be see we must give ourselves to affection. 
 

  THOU SHALT PUT OTHERS FIRST. Thou shalt put other first, in 
honor giving preference to one another. That is to develop an 
others mentality. William Barclay, the Bible commentator said: 

 
“More than half the trouble that arises in churches concerns rights and 
privileges and prestige. Someone has not been given his or her place. 
Someone has been neglected or un-thanked. The mark of a truly Christian 
man or woman has always been humility.” 
 
 And may I say to you that humility is not thinking lowly of yourself, 
it’s just not thinking of yourself before you think of others. You see 
there’s an others mentality and that’s why the Bible says that we’re in 
honor to give preference to one another, that we’re to constantly put 
other people ahead of ourselves and that’s what changes the church. You 
see when there’s a club mentality in the church, every member is concerned 
about his or her rights, but when there’s a community of fellowship every 
one’s concerned about the well being of the other. Let’s continue in this 
little list that we have here tonight. It says to us that we are to be 
real, we are to be pure, we’re to reach out and touch someone, we’re to 
put others first. But then look in verse 11: 
 
not lagging in diligence, fervent in spirit, serving the Lord; 
 

  What is the commandment? THOU SHALT NOT VEGETATE. [slight 
congregation laughter] Thou shalt not vegetate. Maintain a spirit of 
urgency, to build the community of faith in the church of God there’s 

got to be a spirit of urgency in our hearts and in our lives. The Bible 
speaks here about not lagging in diligence, some translations say, not 
lagging in zeal. What is zeal? Zeal is an intensity, a fervency, a fire, 
if you will, for the work of God and there must be in our hearts a sense 
of passion, not just drifting away and drifting to sleep, but meaning that 
when we gather there’s something important about what we’re doing and then 
he goes on to say, fervent in spirit. That means that your heart is hot, 
that there’s a boiling point on the inside, not that you are cool and 
lukewarm. Revelation 3, Jesus spoke about a church that was lukewarm and 
do you know what He said? He said:   [Revelation 3:15-16] 
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“I would rather that you be hot or cold,… but because you are lukewarm I 
will spew you out of my mouth.” 
 
God doesn’t want His church to be lukewarm. There’s probably nothing worse 
that happens outside of the hypocrisy on the outside than when people come 
into a church that’s lukewarm on the inside. Just, well, like the milk 
left out all day after the cereal in the morning, like the coffee in the 
pot after you didn’t pour it out when you get home in the afternoon. Like 
that refreshing cool bottle of water that’s been sittin around for several 
days, just lukewarm. God doesn’t want His church lukewarm. Thou shall not 
vegitate. Thou shalt not just come and sit and soak and sour. That you are 
not to be lagging in diligence, you’re to be fervent in spirit and then He 
says you’re to be serving the Lord. Literally there’s a fellowship that 
increases when we serve the Lord together. We’re focused, we intense. 
 

  Number six, THOU SHALT NOT BE NEGATIVE. Thou shalt not be 
negative. Rejoicing in hope, live positively. Far too many of us 
allow ourselves to get imbedded in adversity. Adversity’s real, 

adversity comes, adversity hurts, but many of us get embedded in adversity 
and rather than living and expressing our hope we live as though there is 
no hope and may I simply say to you there are no hopeless situations in 
the world, there’re just people who no longer have hope. Jesus is the hope 
giver and in Jesus Christ we have hope in this world. That’s why Paul said 
over in 1 Thessalonians, chapter 4, as they…as the church there in 
Thessalonica was concerned about people who were dying he said: 
 
I write to you…that you sorrow not as those who have no hope. 
 
He didn’t say I write to you that you won’t sorrow. You’re gonna sorrow, 
but not to sorrow without hope. That’s why the Bible says if you wanna 
build a fellowship, keep buildin up hope, not a false hope, but the sure 
foundation of hope we have in Jesus Christ. And then… 
 

  Number seven, THOU SHALT NOT QUIT. It says that we are 
rejoicing in hope, patient in tribulation. Thou shalt not 
quit. Cultivate endurance and tenacity. We need to have a 

spirit in life in which we become spiritual Bulldogs, not in our 
relationships, but in our responsibilities, that we will serve Christ and 
we will be faithful for the well being of the body of Christ. When I think 
about responsibility and not quitting, I think about Sondra Saunders on 
our staff. Can you imagine, havin 36, 37, 38 hundred kids, 12 years old 
and younger every weekend to take care of and to have to depend on people, 
volunteers to staff that? I mean I’m tellin you, it’d be easy just to say, 
you can have it. Heh, heh! [congregation laughter] I am out of here! But 
you know what? She never does. She keeps goin around and sayin, would you 
come and help me? Would you come and help me? I listened to her last 
weekend as we met with all those parents for parent/baby dedication and 
she talked to all 84 babies parents about her need for them to come and to 
help and to do it faithfully. Be diligent, be faithful, don’t be a 
quitter. We can’t build a community of faith on a bunch of quitters. We 
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have to have the spirit of patience even in tribulation. And then… 
 

  THOU SHALT NOT FORGET TO PRAY. Continue in prayer 
steadfastly. Prayer is a compound of spiritual 
chemistry in building love and unity and that’s why 

the Bible says in chapter 12 and there in verse 12: 
 
…continue steadfastly in prayer. 
 
Prayer builds the fellowship. Prayer builds unity. Prayer builds our lives 
together. And then it says in verse 13: 
 
Distributing to the needs of the saints,… 
 

  THOU SHALT NOT BE STINGY. Thous shalt not be stingy. Develop a 
generous heart. Be a person who’s not bent on getting but bent 
on giving in life and whether giving is an impulse or a 

discipline, let giving be a part of your life, let it flow, let it flow. 
And then… 
 

  Number ten, Given to hospitality. I like to think of this as, THOU 
SHALT NOT TURN THE LIGHT OFF. You’ve seen the Motel 6 commercial 
haven’t you? The guys pitchin for the Motel 6 and then he says at the 

end. “You all come on and we’ll be sure and leave the light on for you.” 
That’s how the church needs to be. There’s needs to always be a spirit of 
ha…hospitality, that we’re not gonna turn the light off and leave people 
out and make this some kind of an exclusive place and just settle down and 
make it for us. It’s about others and we will always find a way to bring 
them in, to bring them up, to bring them on in Christ. A spirit of 
hospitality. You know you can’t say hospitality without saying hospital. 
What does it mean to be in a hospital, it’s to be in a place where people 
pay attention to you. Jesus said:    [Luke 19:10] 
 
“I have come to seek and to save what is lost.” 
 
And then He went on to say: 
 
“I have not come to those who are well, for they don’t need a physician, 
but I’ve come to those who are sick.” 
 
And there’s ever to be a sense in the world that the church is a place 
where we’re gonna leave the light on for you and you’re welcome here. As a 
believer you’re welcome here. As an unbeliever you’re welcome here. We’re 
given the hospitality. 
 
 
Introduction of Captain John (Les) Walton. 
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